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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a special meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, August 8, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Joseph Gentile and Alternates Jeffrey Fleischman (sat for meeting), Elaine Primeau, and Linda Preysner.  David Cappello was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4842 -   Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone    
App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  
Present were David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC; Kei Lam, applicant; Fred Bauer, owner; Kevin West, Prescott Construction Management; and Robert M. Meyers, attorney for the owner.

Mr. Whitney indicated that the consensus from the last meeting is that while issues such as impervious surface, landscaping, storm water drainage, lighting, are not yet fully resolved they can be resolved in time such that the focus can be on parking and the concerns of the neighbor.
Mr. Whitney submitted a letter, for the record, granting an extension of the public hearing to the Commission’s September 12, 2017, meeting.  No action is expected to take place tonight.

Mr. Whitney addressed parking noting that the original proposal was for a 98-seat restaurant requiring 49 parking spaces and five (5) spaces for 10 employees, for a total of 54 parking spaces.  The small front building, proposed for office use, requires five (5) parking spaces.  The site plan shows a total of 59 parking spaces.   
Mr. Whitney submitted, for the record, and reviewed a letter containing parking information discussed at the last meeting.   The five (5) parking spaces for the front building are not anticipated to be used in the evening such that they would be available for the proposed restaurant during busy times at night.  The proposed restaurant is family style and most families would arrive in one (1) vehicle such that the requirement of one (1) parking space for two (2) seats doesn’t necessarily apply to families, which can comprise anywhere from two (2) to six (6) persons arriving in one vehicle.  Not as much parking is needed for families.  The booths and hibachi tables would not be fully occupied.  Five (5) parking spaces are designated for employees.  He noted that it was discussed at the last meeting how Mr. Lam’s employees arrive in one (1) van for a couple of shifts such that five (5) employee parking spaces would not be totally utilized freeing them up for customers.  He explained that most restaurants are not full to capacity at certain times on most days so concerns about peak flows are limited to certain times.   The applicant currently owns and operates a similar Japanese restaurant in Torrington that has 130 seats; there are three (3) other food related businesses in the same plaza with 61 total parking spaces located immediately adjacent to these four (4) businesses. Mr. Whitney noted that it has been Mr. Lam’s experience that the parking lot in Torrington is rarely entirely full and when it is full not all the customers are for his restaurant.   He added that Mr. Lam feels that the proposed 59 spaces for the subject site are adequate, as the restaurant is smaller and based on his experience in at his Torrington location.  The site plan shows easements for future cross connections to adjacent sites, at such time when redevelopment of adjacent sites occurs.  
Mr. Whitney noted that it was pointed out at the last meeting that much of the information discussed was the applicant’s opinion, as opposed to hard facts, so more detailed information has been prepared.  He displayed a floor plan of the proposed restaurant showing four (4) hibachi tables.  He noted that the Torrington restaurant has eight (8) hibachi tables (larger restaurant).   
Mr. Whitney clarified that the subject proposal is for a 90-seat restaurant, noting that the original proposal was for 98 seats.  He commented that while the seating for the proposed site has been reduced (from 98 to 90) in response to comments at the last meeting, the restaurant must be a certain size to make it financially feasible.  He added that the reduction in seats also reduces the parking requirement by four (4) spaces, is a step in the right direction; the applicant is agreeable to 90 seats.  Mr. Whitney pointed out that the aforementioned extra four (4) parking spaces would remain on the site resulting in an excess of the parking requirements (one (1) space for two (2) seats), which is a positive change.   He noted that he has had two (2) meetings with the tenant (George Abraham) who runs the Meineke Car Care Center, located at 213 West Main Street (formerly Nino’s Gas Station) to discuss overflow parking on this site.  He explained that Mr. Abraham appears agreeable to allowing occasional overflow evening parking on his site.  
He displayed a site plan for 213 West Main noting that the 10-foot-wide easement leading to the rear property (Olson) cannot be blocked but noted that an access way for evening only overflow parking could be easily constructed from the subject site to the rear parking area at 213 West Main Street.   Mr. Whitney commented that while no formal agreement has been made it seems a likely possibility, which would help the proposed restaurant during peak times.  It is understood that the 10-foot-wide easement could not be blocked, insurance would be required, and a conversation about compensation would take place.  Mr. Whitney confirmed that a connection to 213 West Main Street would not result in a loss of any existing parking spaces on the subject site and a connection to 213 West Main Street would result in about 13-14 additional spaces available for the proposed restaurant site.  He reiterated that while negotiations are still ongoing a parking agreement would be a plus.  
Mr. Whitney addressed data requested at the last meeting about restaurant seating relative to available parking spaces.  He explained that he looked at Avon restaurants along West Main Street and studied Amici Grill (401 West Main) and The Elephant Trail (85 East Main Street).  He noted that both restaurant sites are standalone such that they do not have parking available on other sites; both restaurants are successful with parking that is a bit tight.   Amici Grill has 142 seats with 59 parking spaces on the site (Carvel Ice Cream and Noella Nail Salon are also on the site); he added that the site can get crowded at times.  The required parking (two (2) spaces per seat + five (5) for employees) for Amici Grill would be 76 spaces; there are 59 spaces (78% of the parking requirement) currently on site for all three (3) tenants.  The Elephant Trail has 67 seats (including outdoor dining area) with 32 parking spaces (82% of the parking requirement).  The required parking would be 39 spaces at 85 East Main Street.   Mr. Whitney explained that the proposed restaurant on the subject site is exceeding 100% of the required parking, based on seating and staff.  The size of the restaurant has also been reduced resulting in extra spaces.  He indicated that the proposed restaurant site (221 West Main) has more parking, meets the requirements, and exceeds existing situations at both aforementioned restaurants (Amici Grill and The Elephant Trail).  In addition, he noted that neither Amici Grill nor The Elephant Trail has the extra 10 spaces per 1,000 gross feet of building area that the Zoning Regulations can require.  Mr. Whitney commented that he also started to look at First and Last Tavern (26 West Main), Georges Pizza and The Olive Bar (Unionville center), and Apricots (Farmington) noting that he didn’t know how much research is needed.  He summarized by noting that both Amici Grill and The Elephant Trail operate with less parking than required by Regulation and the subject proposed 90-seat Japanese restaurant meets the parking regulations in terms of employees and seats but confirmed that a waiver of additional parking (10 spaces per 1,000 square feet of gross floor area) is being requested.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Whitney acknowledged that he doesn’t know if the Regulation requiring additional parking was in effect when Amici Grill was approved but added that he believes the requirement probably was in effect for The Elephant Trail, as it is a relatively new restaurant.  
Ms. Keith commented that she believes the requirement for additional parking was in effect for both Amici Grill and The Elephant Trail.

In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Whitney stated that Amici Grill is roughly 3,300 SF in size.  Mr. Gentile commented that the regulation is for parking spaces per square foot so at the time Amici Grill was within the Regulations. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Whitney stated that the existing rear building on the subject site is 8,700 SF but explained that a portion of the building is proposed to be removed, leaving approximately 7,800 SF. 
Mr. Gentile commented that parking for square footage as opposed to parking for tables is an issue for him because it’s not so much the square footage of a restaurant but the number of tables. He noted his favor for the reduction in the number of seats from 98 to 90.  He noted from his small amount of research that parking regulations vary from city to city and are all over the place regarding parking requirements for restaurants, based either on square footage or seats.  He added that he has an open mind in terms of the subject proposal.
Ms. Keith commented that the layout (shape, etc) of parking lots matter, as some layouts tend to prohibit some turning movements and backing up.
Mr. Whitney acknowledged the difficult geometry of the subject site noting that the front aisle width is 24 feet (standard two-way traffic) between parking spaces and the road leading to the rear parking lot is also 24 feet wide but the aisle width in the rear is 40 feet allowing vehicles to make a K turn in case they need to turn around and exit the site.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Whitney referenced the site plan and noted that snow would be plowed and piled in designated areas to the rear of the site and also on the islands. 

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Whitney displayed the floor plan for the proposed 90-seat restaurant and pointed out the kitchen area, noting that both the kitchen and a storage area would take up the entire back side of the building (former location of garage bays).  

Mr. Ladouceur commented that it appears that a little less than ¼ of the square footage is kitchen area.
Mr. Whitney indicated that he has spoken with the zoning enforcement officer in Torrington who has indicated that no complaints (traffic, noise, odors) have ever been received in connection with Mr. Lam’s current restaurant in Torrington in operation for the last seven (7) years.  
Mr. Whitney explained that relative to concerns raised by the neighbors (Olson), the applicant has contracted a land use attorney to become part of the subject application to address things that cannot be addressed by an engineer; the attorney will be present at the September meeting.  He offered background information noting that during the review of the BMW application, Attorney Tom Regan (BMW’s attorney) submitted a letter, dated December 8, 2015, and is part of the file public record.  He explained that at the last public hearing for the subject application (restaurant at 221 West Main) that a bufferyard had not been provided along the eastern property line because it is not required as the residential use of the property to the east had expired.  
Mr. Whitney noted that he preferred this item be discussed by an attorney but read out loud a paragraph from the aforementioned December 8, 2015, letter from Attorney Tom Regan….”It should be noted that the B Bufferyard requirement set forth in Section VII of the Zoning Regulations are also met by the proposed use.  According to VII.A.5.c., a B Bufferyard is required between a commercial zone and a residential zone or use.  This requirement only affects the rear of the property.”  Mr. Whitney noted that the rear of the subject property abuts Pond Place, a residential use located in an Industrial Zone such that a bufferyard is required along the rear of the property and added that this was shown on the BMW application and is also shown on the subject application.   Mr. Whitney continued reading from Mr. Regan’s December 8, 2015, letter….”The property located directly to the east at 211 West Main Street is zoned as Commercial Retail and, as evidenced in the Report of Investigation prepared by Lemieux & Associates (attached) is not being used for residential purposes.  It should be noted that 211 West Main Street property has consistently been marketed as a commercial property by Coldwell Banker.  Finally, the owner’s own testimony at the November 10, 2015, Planning and Zoning meeting indicates that the 211 West Main Street property has not been used for residential purposes in over two years.  Approval of the plan as proposed would be entirely consistent with the Commission’s previous interpretation of the Zoning Regulations and entirely consistent with the Commission’s previous approval of the Quick Lube facility at 221 West Main Street.”  

Mr. Whitney noted that he wanted to respond to comments made at the last public hearing but noted that the applicant’s attorney can address this matter in more detail.
Mr. Whitney addressed lighting noting that he has engaged Reflex Lighting (Wethersfield) to prepare a photometric lighting plan for the subject site to demonstrate that there would be no light spillage onto any adjacent sites.  Lighting photometric plans were also prepared for both the original application for the Quick Lube Center as well as the BMW proposal.   He reiterated that the small bar area inside the proposed restaurant would not stay open after the restaurant closes; it is intended to be a service bar only.  Mr. Whitney concluded by noting that the builder, Kevin West (Prescott Construction), is present tonight and Blue Moon Design has prepared architectural renderings of both buildings, a vast improvement over current conditions of two vacant buildings.  
Kevin West explained that Blue Moon Design has been contracted to prepare elevations requested at the last meeting.  He displayed renderings showing proposed changes to the front building include removing the large picture windows on the front and side, removing the existing unsightly ramp, and removing the Jalousie windows in the back to make the building look more residential with an office feel.  He noted that colors can be worked out with Town Staff.    Changes to the rear building were also displayed noting that some height was added to the rear part of the building (kitchen/storage area) for visual interest.  An open area is proposed for outdoor dining.  Mr. West confirmed that the designs are schematic in nature to provide ideas on dressing up the buildings.
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s questions, Mr. West explained that right now one entrance is shown for the front building adding that the existing ramp is shown to be removed to allow for an entrance in the rear (ADA accessible). He noted that the Building Code requires only one entrance such that the vestibule that is currently attached to the building could be removed but noted that it may remain with a staircase provided.   
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Whitney explained that the front building is 967 SF in size so it is likely to house only one business.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. West addressed building materials to be used on the front building and explained that he does a lot of commercial work and is not a fan of “hardy plank” as it difficult to work with but noted that there are wood composite products in an variety of colors that could be utilized that look just like clapboard siding.  Traditional trim and appropriate architectural shingles for the building would be used with some lattice work to hide a buried concrete stair.   He explained that for the rear building Dryvit is proposed in some areas and clapboard or vinyl siding in rear areas of the building, noting that no definite decision has been made and suggestions are welcome.   The height to the Cupola is 27 feet.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it is important to have an array of colors used along the length of the rear building, as is being shown, to provide a visual breakup.   Mr. West agreed, as the building is one big long structure. 

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Mr. West explained that construction would occur over the existing siding of the rear building, over the existing CMU construction with furring strips and insulation as well as infill all the doors and add windows wherever it works.  He noted that the first step would be to make the rear building water resistant, as it currently is not; new roofing is also proposed.   Mr. West estimated that outside construction would take four (4) to five (5) months.    
The Commission indicated their satisfaction with Mr. West’s proposal for both buildings.  
Mr. Whitney stated that the drawings would be submitted to Town Staff for comments.
Ms. Keith commented that a good job has been done reducing the number of restaurant seats and addressing the parking issues.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the parking comparables presented tonight are sufficient and there is no need for further investigation. 
Jim Olson, owner of 211 West Main, noted for the record that his family has owned 211 West Main as a residential use for almost 100 years but discontinued for a brief period of time when his uncle who lived in the home passed away and nothing could be done with the house or the contents as his estate had to go through probate.  He noted that there is an active building permit to rehab the house to allow his son to live in the house; the intent is to use the house as a residence.  He read into the record the following….”The application is deficient it does not provide for a B Bufferyard as per Zoning Regulations for a commercial property abutting a residential use property and secondly the application is defective as it does not comply with the requisite number of parking spaces based on the square footage of the plan and third the application is defective as it does not appropriately address traffic safety concerns.”  
Attorney Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the property owners Fred & Bonnie LLC, explained that he and the owner, Fred Bauer who is also present, are looking for some indications and guidance from the Commission as to whether this proposal is worth pursuing by the owner, in light of the issues discussed by Mr. Whitney, or whether the property should be marketed to others.   Mr. Meyers confirmed that he was involved in all the prior applications for the subject site noting his agreement with Mr. Whitney’s earlier statements relating to Attorney Tom 
Regan producing evidence, and that the Commission made a finding at that time, that this particular property was not entitled to a bufferyard and the Commission acted accordingly.  
Dave Olson, small business owner in Avon, thanked Mr. Whitney for sharing the parking comps but noted his disagreement adding that he feels there are better comps out there.   He suggested a newer restaurant that he frequents called The Marketplace noting that it is a better comparable.  There is a shared parking arrangement but noted that in his opinion it is an unmitigated parking disaster as there are people parking in front of CVS and the liquor store.
Dick McCall, 65 Lawrence Avenue, commented that he is not in favor of the proposal due to the negative impact it would have on residential property, basically the Olsons.   There would be high noise levels caused by vehicles and customers.  The lighting would be detrimental to residential areas and noted that there have been 55 motor vehicles accidents (8 resulted in injuries) investigated by the Avon police in this area from 2014 to the present.  People trying to exit the subject site heading west is an accident waiting to happen, as there is no traffic light.  
Mr. Armstrong noted that he has looked at similar accident studies and added that most of the accidents he has observed occurred in the area of the traffic light for Big Y and Walmart and not in the area of the subject site (221 West Main).
Mr. McCall clarified that the aforementioned 55 accidents occurred between the east and west entrances of Lawrence Avenue; it does not include Walmart.  

Mr. Armstrong asked Mr. McCall to submit written data to the Commission.

Ms. Keith commented that the Commission has been presented with this type of traffic accident information for past applications.  

Mr. McCall said his printout is from the Avon Police Department. 

Ms. Keith asked the Commission if there is any reason why the applicant should not move forward. 
Mr. Armstrong noted that the issues raised must be addressed, such as parking, but added that they could move forward.
Ms. Keith agreed that if the issues can be addressed appropriately that the proposal can move forward.  

Mr. Whitney stated that it is understood that some additional work is needed to the plans (i.e., finalize storm drainage and landscaping, continue negotiations with the adjacent property owner, and research accident history) but added that he doesn’t feel that there are any items that cannot be addressed.

Mr. Ladouceur added impervious surface (landscaping) to the list of items to address, noting that this is the least of his concerns.
Mr. Whitney noted his agreement and understanding on issues relating to impervious surface and landscaping, adding that that he can work with Town Staff.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Meyers thanked the Commission and confirmed that enough guidance has been provided. 

Mr. Ladouceur commented that parking for The Marketplace restaurant is a shared parking arrangement with Avon Marketplace, CVS, and Super Cellar Liquors.  
Mr. Peck explained/confirmed that the application for the Marketplace restaurant met the parking requirements of the Zoning Regulations because of the shared parking agreement.  He further explained that there was a discussion and an agreement with Super Cellar Liquors that patrons for the restaurant would not park in spaces for the liquor store marked “15 minute parking” while the liquor store was open.  He noted that there was a lot of discussion relative to parking for the Marketplace restaurant application but reiterated that based on the overall available parking for the restaurant, the parking met the Regulations. He added that there is no question that restaurant patrons park in other areas of the parking lot due to the configuration and because the restaurant is successful. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that there have been no complaints received by the Planning Department in connection with the Marketplace restaurant.  
There were no further comments for Apps. #4842-43.
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4842 to the next meeting, scheduled for September 12.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4843 to the next meeting; the motion, seconded by 
Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval. 

The public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

OTHER BUSINESS
Status update - Avon Village Center Plans
Mr. Peck explained that while the developer had intended to be present tonight, responses from the developer to the comments received from the peer review consultants require more time.   He noted that several meetings and phone calls with the developer have taken place in the last couple of weeks resulting in the developer asking for more time to respond.  He indicated that while both he and the Town Manager felt that an extension of time is a reasonable request, the Town Staff communicated a clear message to the developer that the Commission wants to see this project move forward.    He noted that while the schedule provided by the developer may be pushed back slightly, the benefits gained from carefully looking at all the options will set the table for the next stage.  A meeting with the US Army Corps has been set for August 31 and a meeting with the DEEP (wetland issues), the project team, and Town Staff will be setup to discuss whatever issues may exist.  Mr. Peck indicated that the developer will make an informal proposal to the Inland Wetlands Commission sometime soon after the aforementioned meeting with the DEEP.  He noted that it is imperative to get things right in Phase One, as it is a template for the rest of the development.  He confirmed that he would keep the Commission informed on any progress and offered to convey any comments the Commission may have.

Mr. Peck addressed earth removal noting that several neighbors along West Avon Road have communicated their concern/irritation with the truck traffic volume and noise going past their homes.  He noted that he hoped the developer would get the earth removal completed as fast as possible adding that he asked the developer if half the trucks could take a different route but noted that he did not receive a warm response.  The developer indicated that the end of the operation is very close such that they didn’t want to make any changes for the last couple of days but did offer to work with the Town should any future excavation be needed.   Mr. Peck stated that he was not happy with the developer’s response and clearly communicated that to them, on behalf of the neighbors’ concerns. He pointed out that at least once during this truck operation the DMV has performed spot checks to ensure compliance with State laws.  He added that to his knowledge the material in the trucks has been covered so dust has not been a problem but the noise and the volume is and has been an issue.   Mr. Peck stated, to the Commission and the public, that he would make every effort going forward to ensure that the volume/number of trucks traveling on any particular roads be spread out to reduce the burden on any one road/neighborhood.   He commented that he has said from the beginning that this would be a long-term project (years) and while every parcel won’t be excavated there would definitely be more excavation to come.  The timing and routing of future excavations would be subject to public hearings/meetings where the public is welcome to attend and comment.   He noted that to the best of his knowledge, Friday August 11, 2017, is the last day of excavation for the first site (Climax Road). 
Chrissie DeSopo, 289 West Avon Road, commented that the noise from the trucks begins at 7am and goes until 5pm, five (5) days a week; she noted that she has counted 40 trucks per hour.   She commented that the noise level from the jake brakes is such that you can hear anything from the time you wake up until 5pm.   She noted that she keeps her windows open due to no A/C making telephone calls impossible from the noise.  She noted that she hasn’t been able to have friends over for lunches and to see her gardens due to the noise; the conditions are horrifying and it has ruined her summer.  She noted that the noise level is ear splitting and should not be allowed in a residential area.  She asked that the routes for future excavation be split such that half the trucks travel Waterville Road.   She asked if paving trucks would also be going past her house noting that her neighborhood will not put up with these conditions for another summer.  She concluded by noting that she has influence and will continue to pursue this issue adding that she will be counting the trucks the next time around.
Ms. Keith commented that the Commission has been a bit on edge with the earth removal operation and have discussed it many times.  She asked if 40 trucks is what we were thinking,  adding that she didn’t think it was that high.       
Ms. DeSopo reiterated that she has counted the trucks.

Mr. Fleischman commented that there were three (3) trucks on the road every minute.
Mr. Peck explained the difficulty of the situation…a double edged sword… is such that the more trucks there are the quicker they will be done and the fewer trucks the longer the operation takes.
Ms. DeSopo noted her understanding asking that next time the route be split between West Avon Road and Waterville Road.
Ms. Fleischman commented that he has noticed in the last two weeks that the trucks are doubling up, moving in pairs.   He noted that all the Commission members raised concerns before the operation started.  
Ms. Keith commented that the hope is that concrete and other surface materials are resourced from the other side of Town and not all from Dunning Sand and Gravel.  She noted that the Commission will be asking questions for any future requests from the developer.   She confirmed that the Commission does not want this situation to occur again.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that he has been told that Friday, August 11, is the last day of the current earth removal operation but noted that if it isn’t he would ensure that the operation is completed as soon as possible. 
Ms. Keith indicated that there has been discussion such that if the operation is not completed by August 11 that the material will have to remain on the site.  She noted that the Commission is working towards helping out all that have been affected by this operation.  She conveyed her empathy noting that she has been through similar experiences being a long time resident of Huckleberry Hill Road.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he reviewed past meeting minutes noting that it was represented that there would be 90 to 120 trips per day.   He asked that we find out if this was accurate to form a baseline for the next time, adding that there must be records on the volume of trucks each day.  
Ms. DeSopo noted that she has been counting the trucks such that if the developer says it has been 100 trucks per day they are lying.  She noted that trucks have been going past her house nonstop every couple of minutes resulting in way more than 100 trucks per day, like quadruple that number.     
Jim Carroll, 316 West Avon Road, noting that he lives diagonally across the street from 
Ms. DeSopo and has been counting the trucks almost every day at different times of the day since the operation began.  He commented that there are about 40 trucks per hour, adding that this is the minimum figure as most of the numbers are over that.   He said that this is for nine (9) hours per day which equates to 360 trips (not 360 trucks) past his house per day and 1,725 trucks per week (Monday thru Friday).   He noted that 40 trucks per hour averages to almost one truck per minute, adding that this has been going on for 2½ to 3 months, is out of control, and needs to be split up.
In response to Ms. DeSopo’s comment, Ms. Keith noted that the developer will be in attendance at the next meeting scheduled for September 12.

In response to Mr. Carroll’s question, Mr. Peck explained that if the excavation runs past Friday (August 11) that he would consult with the Chair as to what action should be taken.     
Ms. Keith asked for the numbers that the developer told the Commission, noting that the discussion that just took place is not what the Commission was told.  
Mr. Peck offered background information noting that the excavation was supposed to start last winter (while everyone’s windows were closed) and be done by March or April but explained that there was a disconnect between the developer and the receiver of the material.   He noted that the Town is very anxious to get the developer back on schedule with what is presented to the Commission.   He explained that some parcels to be developed  may not require as much excavation, or any, and the material may not go to the same location.   He reiterated that all this information will be provided at a public hearing where questions can be asked by all. 
Mr. Ladouceur requested for the next meeting information for the total volume of material taken off the site as well as the volume of material that goes in a truck.     
Ms. Keith requested the actual number of what was removed from the site.
Mr. Peck explained that the asbuilt survey is currently being prepared by Hodge.   He noted that the amount of material removed is less than what was originally approved. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that Dunning is paying for the material so they know exactly how many cubic yards they have received; no survey is needed to get this information.
Leo Salvatore, 472 West Avon Road, commented that the other residents are not exaggerating on the number of trucks; one per minute is about right.   He added that yesterday at one point for about 10 minutes there were trucks driving by continuously without a break.   He noted that he has lived in Avon for many years living through a lot of development but has never seen anything like this.  He asked for any help in the future to reroute some of the truck traffic to areas that are not all residential, adding that Waterville Road has less residential. 
Mr. Ladouceur referenced the “schedule” provided by the developer requesting that all the dates for other agencies (i.e., Inland Wetlands Commission on September 5) be updated.
Mr. Peck explained that the proposed meeting with the Inland Wetlands Commission is of an informal nature and may still take place on September 5 after the developer has met with the US Army Corps and the DEEP on August 31.  He indicated that he would get an updated schedule from the developer.

Mr. Armstrong commented that we also need a construction schedule.

Mr. Peck confirmed that he would ask for a construction schedule.
 There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:20pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Linda Sadlon

Planning and Community Development

Clerk, Planning and Zoning Commission

